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Among the several Psoti - 
cal crises he has endured 
through 27 years of public 
Wei', there May not have 
bee a more) difficult time 
for tchard M. Nixon than 
the a t 2 days. 

Si ee April 17, the Water-
gate:1Cases has exploded, fill-
ing Washington with a 4e-
ries of disclosures, accuu  
tions and counterchar OS 
that have come so fast th 
are difficult to sort out. 

Barra *with his announce-
Thekesident set off the 

mentton 'April 17 that there 
were `major developments" 
in th' Watergate case and 
that "r_ - I 
lc  

progress has been 
made lit inding the truth '1,  

To understand the ' 
quence of events since 	n, 
it is important also to pl ce 
in perspective certain Other 
developments, not all of 
them made -public when 
they occurred, that preceded 
the dramatic White Honse 
announcement. 

First, on March 20, Wite 
House counsel John ''7.W. 
Dean III, according to 	ia- 
ble sources, went to 
Nixon and told him that- to 
"gave the presidency" he 
(Dean) and the President's 
two top deputies—V.R. 
Haldeman and John Ehrach-
man ' ould have to "tell 
what they knew about the 
Wate ate bugginci and 
cove p and face the conse-
quen s of going to jail. 

Thr e days later, on 
Marc 23, a letter from con-
victe Watergate conspira-
tor J es W. McCord Jr. to 
U.S. ' District Court Jud:  
John J. Sirica was i 	 
public. The letter char 
that it others besides 
seve convicted conspira 
were involved in the 
ging incident. 

On March 26, Dean, c 
posing his thoughts at Ca 
David, the presidential 
treat in the Maryland mo 
tains, received a highly p 
licized call from Mr. Nix 
in which the President e 
pressed full confidence I 
him. Also around this time,t 
a lawyer for the Committee; 
for the Re-election of the 
President is known to have 
gone to federal prosecuto s 
and told what he said 
knew about alleged = p 
ments of campaign funcls'to 
bny the silence of the 
Watergate conspiratqs. 

Dean, apparently 'bell 
ingthat Haldeman and E 
ichman would follow 
lead, reportedly went to the 
prosecutors on April 6 and 
disclosed , what he knew 
about the bugging incident 
and subsequent cover-up. To 
date, Haldeman-and Ehrlich- 

man are, 
talk d., ..t the 
On Npril 19, Dean public 
declared:4lb would not be 
scapegh4 	e Water 
cute.- 

Aprk 14, 	.r Y 
fore thekt:Pre i ent' •  an 
nouncernent, Jeb 	M 
gruder, a former special 
sistant to the 'Preside 
spokelkwith federal pros 
tors. It was learned 1 
that Magruder had i 	- 
cated himself. Dean an or- 
mer Attorney General Jan 
N. Mitchell in planninelhe 
bugging and,„ later, pay- 
ments to the Vonvicted con- 
spirators. That night, Attor-
ney General Richard 0. 
Kleindieng told two report-
ers for Tl Washington Post 
that the Watergate case "is 
going to blow up." 

On t Sunday, April 15, 
Kleindienst and Assistant 
Attorney General Henry 
Petersen met privately with 
the px.  esident in the' Execu- 
tive Office Building. They 
wentiover what they knew 
about the case and agreed 
that Kleindienst would dis-
qualify himself from the in-
vestigation. now to be 
headed by Petersen. 

It was also apparently on 
this clay that Petersen 
learned from federal prose-
cutors that acting FBI • 
rectO L. Patrick Gray II 
had destroyed Waterg4te 
documents (from the W14te 
House office of convicted 
conspirator E. Howaed Hunt 
Jr.) after a meeting with 
Dean and Ehrlichman. 

Monday, Ap1 16, was rel.- 
actively quiet. The Water- 
gate grand jury resumed its 
sessions, but there were o 
new sensational disclosures. 
That night, the President . . went sailing on the Potomac 
River with an old and 
trusted adviser, Secretary of 
State William P. Rogers. 

TUESDAY, APRIL17 
There were reports 

throughout the day that 
Haldeman and Ehrlichman 
would resign. During the 
morning, the two presiden-
tial assistants arranged to 
retain the services in the 
Watergate case , of John J. 
Wilson, a highly respected 
Washington lawyer. 

Around noon, the White 
House announced there 

ould be a major announce-
ment that afternoon and 
speculation on high-level 
resignations increased.„, At 
4:30 p.m., after two post-
ponements, Mr. Niion 
stroctefinto the White House 
presa office and read his an-
nouncement of "major de-

, velopments" in the case. He 
said he had launched his 
own investigation into the 
case-onnitiarehrgl—the day ;. 
after Dean had come to him  

,it,‘g 	ter learned with his 
kileaT ";-"Aave the presi-
dency. ' 

Retreating from his ear-
lier position, the President 
said he would allow his 
aides to testify before the 
Senate select committee in-
vestigating the Watergate 
case—qie also announced 
that immunity from prosecu- 
• ,, would not be granted to 
•it'ese involved in the affair 
and that government m-

`ployees indicted in the se 
would be suspended. As Re-
publican officials reacted 
with relief and praise for 
the announcement, presiden-
tial press secretary Ronald 
L. Ziegler said previois 
White House statement 
the Watergate case w 
"inoperative." 
WEDNESDAY, APRIL ....18 
Reports of impendingAs-

ignations continued, center-
ing on Haldeman and Dean. 
The Washington Post was 
told by one source that Ma-
gruder's statements "-td fed-
eral prosecutors were ,ex-
pehted to result in the in-
dictment of Dean an&Vitc-. 
hell. Late in the day, the 
President traveled to Camp 
David with Haldeman and 
Ehrlichman. _,.'4 

THURSDAY, APRIL,  19 
gruder was schedUled 

to 	tify before the grand 
jur•ut did not. At 11:45 
a. 	Dean's secretary , by- 49/, 
pasping the White 	se 
pre office, called new pa- 
pers 	with 	Dean's 
"scapegoat" announcement. 
There were immediate re-
ports that Dean was ready 
to tell a grand jury that 
Haldeman and other top 
White House officials active-
ly participated in a. cover-
up to hide the involvement 
of presidential aides in the 
Wategate bugging. 

Other, events occurred 
rapidly. Mitchell' was sub-
poenaed to apPear before 
the grand jury the next day. 
Mitchell, in Washington, re-
tained the services of lawyer 
William G. Hundley, a close 
personal friend of Petersen, 
who is heading the federal 
investigation. Wilson, the 
lawyer for Haldeman and 
Ehrlichman, met for an hour 
with the President, discuss-
ing.the Wateigate case. 

Herbert W. Kalmbach, the 
President's personal attor-
ney, visited federal prosecu-
tors and later appeared be-
fore the grand jury. At U.S. 
District Court, Peter H. 
Wolf, an attorney for an uni-
deikified client who worked 
for, the Nixon re-election 
committee, filed papersppay- 

ing his client took eignt car- 
'tons ofTmaterialt—frour a, 

White House office the day-' 
after the break-in. 

IDAY APRIL 20 
The President met 'th 

what, was described as 
badl shaken cabinet, 
ingt 	cording to sources, 
"to 	to the bottom" of the 
Wa 	te scandal. "We've 
had 	Cambodias befo e," 
he 	cabinet me rs, 
app 	ly expressing' ,,onfi- 
den the administration 
could ride out the crisis. 

Outside his home in 
Geo town, Haldeman 
flat 	nied to a' radio re- 
porte 	at he is about,to re- 
sign. 	ter in the day, Mr. 
Nix 	ew to Key Biscayne 
fors4Easter weekend, but 
withouf Haldeman or Ehrl-
from past practice. Mitchell, 
meanwhile, testified for 
three hours before the grand 
jury dnd later conceded to 
reporters that he sat , in on 
tdhisenciu7,ions of bugging at-
tempt but always vetoed 

SATURTY; APRIL 21 
The New York Times re-

ported that Dean supervised 
the payment of more than 
$175,000 in campaign funds 
to the convicted Watergate 
conspirators for their si-
lencer and there were re-
ports that the grand jury 

, was concentrating on Heide-
. man's role in any cover-up 
attempts. The latest Gallup 
poll showed 41 per cent of 
the nation believes the 
Watergate affairs reveals 
corruption in the Nixon ad-
ministration. 

EASTER SUNDAY, APRIL 22 
The President attended 

services at the Key Biscayne 
Presbyterian Church, where 
thefU,..v. John , Huffman 
urgedVarishioners to admit 
past mistakes. The Washing-
ton Post, quoting high exec-
utive department sources, 
reported that Mr. Nixon was 
warned that administration 
aides were involved in the 
Watergate case as early as 
last December. IThe White 
House staff was reportedly 
demoralized, but froth Flo-
rida the President placed 
calls to Dean, Haldeman and 
Ehrlichman, wishing them 
"Happy Easter" and telling 
Dean, "You're still counsel 
to the President." 

MONDAY, APRIL 23 
A White House spokes. 

man in Florida, announced 
there was no change in the 
status of any presidential 
aide. In Washington, the 
judges of the U.S. District 
court ordered 'an investiga-
tion into the leaks of verba-
tim grand jury testimony to 
columnist Jack Anderson. 



g.41,  

ported that a grand jury in 
New York investigating a 
$200,000 cash contribution to 
the Nixon campaign by Rob-
ert Vesco, a central figure 
in a Securities and Ex-
change Commission fraud 
probe, was concentrating on 
the roles of Mitchell and 
Maurice H. Stans, former 
Nixon - compaign finance 
chief. The grand jury was 
about ready to return indict-
ments, it was reported. 

Inw-Washingtori, Ken Rietz 
suddenly resigned as direc-
tor of the Republican's "New 

THURSDAY, APRIL 26 
The Post reported that 

the Nixon re-election cam-
paign also rigged the results 
of a local television poll to 
reflect a favorable• response 
to thedignining of Haiphong 
harbor'and that Laird re-
jected an offer to take over 
as chietof staff at the White 
House. 

Presidential Press Sec-
retaryZ:44:Ier, meanwhile, 
said no nfhite House staff 
resignations had been of-
fered or requested. Attorney 
Wilson conferred with 
Haldeman and Ehrlichman 
at the White House, and 
later with the chief federal 
prosector in the case. Ag- 

Majority Campaign for 1974" 

Dime
the city. An aide 

o ietz ''earlier had been 
linked to the payment of 
$150 a week to a student to 
spy on radical groups. 

The President returned to 
Washington amid specula-
tion that former Defense 
Secretary Melvin Laird or 
former Treasury Secretary 
John Connally would be 
asked to replace Haldeman. 

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 25 
The Post reported that 

the. Nixon re-eleetion com-
mittee migineereftmophony 
favorable‘public filMnse to 
the President's decision to 
mine Haiphong harbor in 

new, speaking to a group of 
Harvard students, "Said he 
would "resign and speak 
out" if he ever found him-
self in deep disagreement 
with the President over a 
matter of conscience. 

At the Commerce Depart-
ment, Magruder resigned 
the post he had held since 
leaving the Nixon campaign 
committee. 

FRIDAY, APRIL'S 
Acting FBI Director Gray 

reportedly destroyed files 
helonging to  convicted 
Watergate' conse4tor E. 
Howard Hunt after being 
told by Dean and Ehrlich-
man that the files "should 
never see the light of day.'  

the spring of 1972. Vice 
President Agnew, speaking 
out on the Watergate. case 
for the first time in weeks, 
told a press conference he 
had "full confidence" in the 
President's integrity and 
ability to resolve the scan-
dal. 

Columnist Jack Anderson 
visited federal prosectors in 
the case and promised to 
stop publishing transcripts 
of the grand jury sessions. 
It was still not known 
whether the grand jury had 
met during the week. Wil-
son, attorney for Haldeman 

hrlichman, met foithe 
ec 'd time with the Presi-

dent. 

At 2:30 p.m.,, Gray resigned 
—the second resignation 
linked to the Watergate. A 
few hours later, the White 
House announced the tem-
porary appointment of Wil-
liam D. Ruckelshaus, admin-
istrator of the, Environmen-
tal Protection tti.gency and a 
high official not touched by 
the Watergate disclOsures, 
to head the'FBL 	• 

Across the country, yin Los 
Angeles, a judge in the Pen-
tagon Papers trial disclosed 
a memo alleging that tw6 Of 
the Watergate conspirators '  
had burglarized the office of 
the psychiatrist of Daniel 
Ellsberg, one of the Penta-
gon Papers defendants. 


